NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site: 

Conference Center – Unit 150

1700 W 49 Street
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

March 29, 2017 Board Meeting 

held on April 19, 2017 – 2:00 p.m.
MINUTES

The Regular Board meeting scheduled for March 29, 2017 was canceled due to lack of a quorum; therefore, it was held on April 19, 2017 at 2:00 p.m. at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site; Conference Center, Suite 150, 1700 NW 49 Street,  Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 2:10 p.m.
The Oath of Office was administered to Steven A. Wellins by Ms. Lynn Barrett, General Counsel.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Linda Robison – Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Beverly Capasso– Board Member
Commissioner Steven Wellins – Board Member

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Linda Robison.
RECOGNITION OF DAISY AWARDEES: the following employees were recognized as Daisy Awardees.
*Valerie Wilson-BHCS 
RN Emergency Department

Kimberley Jutras Graham
Gabriella Ello-BHMC

RN Radiology Department

Mark Sprada
Nancy Johnson-BHN

LPN Inpatient Rehab Unit

Bettiann Ruditz

Dottie Banhart-BHN

LPN Inpatient Rehab Unit

Bettiann Ruditz

Sharon Mathieu-BHIP

RN 3 Floor Med/Surg.


Tom Kester
*Not present
RECOGNITION OF THE CDTC AMBASSDOR—TYLER ANTOINE
Jessica Vones, Director of Development provided a brief bio on Tyler Antoine.
Tyler, a preemie, who was born just over two pounds, never had the chance to grow and develop. Tyler joined their Early Steps program right after being discharged from the hospital and has been with CDTC ever since.

Tyler’s doctor and Care Coordinator, Christine, helped Tyler’s mother understand the medical issues and developmental delays they were facing. CDTC accommodated her schedule and helped her juggle the appointments, treatments and therapies Tyler needed to stay healthy. In addition, the convenience of therapy in her home meant she could meet Tyler’s needs while continuing to work and care for her two older daughters.  

Tyler is just beginning to understand his medical issues and the impact they have on his everyday life. Breathing exercises are not fun but are necessary to help his asthma. Playing organized sports like his friends requires an okay from his doctors who still monitor his heart and lungs. 

Despite a few limitations and extra care, Tyler’s life is pretty normal. He attends daycare and is excited to be getting ready for Pre-K. He follows his mother and big sister, Alicia, around the house ready to lend a hand with chores. He even learned to ride his bike without training wheels and is now determined to teach his cousin to do the same.

CDTC is proud of our newest Ambassador!

COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  
Mr. Dan Reisig is a grant recipient who attends BH’s clinical services.  He spoke to the Board about the treatment he is experiencing in the clinics.  There is lack of compassion and it does not appear that the staff cares about the peoples’ health.  It took him two years to be a grant recipient and now he is being told he cannot get the healthcare that he needs.   He needs medication and he is unable to get that medication through BH.  He would like someone to find out why.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1.
Request approval of the Minutes of the Special Subcommittee Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held September 30, 2016.
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:
that the minutes of the special subcommittee meeting held on september 30, 2016 be approved as presented.


Motion carried unanimously.
2.
Request approval of the minutes for the Regular Board meeting held on February 22, 2017.


It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Capasso:

that the board of commissioners approve the minutes of the regular board meeting held on February 22, 2016 as presented.

Motion carried unanimously.

MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA

3.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH

Dr. Hoffberger announced that his term as Chief of Staff has come to an end.  He has enjoyed his time as Chief and it has been an honor to work with everyone.  It has definitely been a learning experience and it has been enjoyable.  He stated that the physicians at BH North are engaged and working to best provide the quality care that the community deserves in the north Broward area.
Dr. Hoffberger provided the following update on BHN’s recent activities:

· BH North attended the 17th annual Senior Lifestyle and Healthcare Expo at the South County Civic Center. Eighty-five exhibitors participated with an estimated 3,000 active seniors, retirees and their families.  Their Neuro Department provided education on its Memory Disorder Center.

· A grateful patient from their Comprehensive Cancer Center holds annually, and this is her 4th year, a “Kiss Cancer Goodbye” fundraiser through the organization she created, We As, Inc.   This year’s fundraiser was held at the Ocean Manor resort in Fort Lauderdale. All monies raised are donated to the Cancer Center to be used for patients in need of extra support. 

· BH North’s Radiology Department/Women’s Center now has a new Hologic Selenia Dimensions Mammography Unit with 3D Tomography.  They also have two new CT scanners: Siemens Flash Dual Energy Scanner and the Siemens 128 Definition AS+ Scanner.

Dr. Darren Hoffberger, Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Allied Health Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations;  and Updated Delineation of Privileges for Emergency Medicine, Pathology and Radiology.
Dr. Hoffberger reported that there is one change to their recommendations.  There is a resignation request that was rescinded on February 6, 2017 for Kevin Graham, ARNP, Emergency Medicine.   
He also mentioned that since he was Chairman of the Joint Conference Committee, a new Chairman of the Joint Conference Committee needs to be named.  

He then introduced Dr. Narendra K. Maheshwari, the current Vice Chief, who will now be the new Chief of Staff at BH North.


It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

that the board of commissioners approve the recommendations of broward health north’s medical council—items 3 (a-c) as amended.

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


B.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


C.
Updated Delineation of Privileges for Emergency Medicine, Pathology, Radiology

Motion carried unanimously.

4.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT

 Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following update on recent activities at BHIP.
· During the month of March, the Man Van provided many screenings to local businesses and employee health fairs. 

· Many physicians were involved in reaching out to the local communities—
· Dr. Alexander Park spoke on minimally invasive surgery at the Pride Centers.

· Dr. Molly Zachariah spoke on cardiovascular disease at BHIP’s High Tea and Trivia.

· Dr. Michael Choi, bariatric surgeon, provided seminars for weight loss education.
· Dr. Caesar Carralero, Emergency Room Medical Director, presented to the Pompano Beach Rotarians.

· Dr. Francesco Belette, oncologist, provided a lecture on oral cancer at the High Tea Lecture Series for seniors.

Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners, all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.


It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner capasso:           


that the board of commissioners approve the recommendations of broward health imperials point’s medical council – items 4 (a-d).

A.  Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
5.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 
Dr. Zingaro provided the following update on the recent activities at BHCS:

· BHCS celebrated board certified Nurses’ Day on March 17 and they are proud to have 92 board certified nurses in over 30 specialties.  Certification is achieved through specialized education experience and qualifying examinations.
· BHCS completed their 12th Annual Women’s Wellness 5K run/walk benefitting the Lisa Boccard Breast Cancer Foundation.  This was partnered with the City of Coral Springs and over 3,000 runners/walkers/spectators and vendors were in attendance and they raised over $42,000.  The Foundation has screened more than 2,000 women of which 90 tested positive for cancer.

· BHCS is one (1) of 22 Florida Hospitals to earn the 2017 Patient Safety Excellence Award from HealthGrades who recognizes hospitals that have the lowest occurrence of 14 preventable patient safety events.  These hospitals are in the top 10 in the nation for patient safety.
· BHCS is proud to celebrate their 30th anniversary on March 31st and have recognized 73 physicians and 22 staff members who have been there since the hospital opened back in March of ’87.

· BHCS celebrated Doctors’ Day — it was a wonderful event and he thanked Administration for hosting—it was a Roaring Twenties theme at which there were over 100 attendees.

Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
Dr. Zingaro informed the Board that there is a change to their recommendations -  Kevin Graham, ARNP, has rescinded and is going to be staying part-time with EmCare.

Dr. Zingaro thanked Dr. Hoffberger for the wonderful job he did at BH North.  Dr. Hoffberger has helped Dr. Zingaro out quite a bit and he has appreciated his help.

It was moved by Commissioner capasso, seconded by Commissioner robison:           


that the board of commissioners approve the recommendations of broward health coral springs medical council—items 5 (a-d) as amended.
A.  Medical Staff Changes and Additions 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health  Changes and Additions
D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
6.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER



Dr. Yogel provided the following update on the activities at BHMC.

· Dr. Yogel welcomed Dr. David Droller, BHMC’s Regional Medical Officer.  Dr. Droller was not present due to illness.
· BHMC opened a new Kid Friendly “Speedy Care” section of their Pediatric ER for rapid treatment of minor kids’ injuries.  They will be opening the second half of the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital units on May 7th and 8th.  A ribbon cutting ceremony will be planned for the Fall.

· Successful Palliative Care re-certification survey.  The physician surveyor said “their program is among the best in the country.”  Congratulations to the team of Dr. Miransky.

· Dermatology Fellowship Program has achieved initial accreditation status with the ACGME.

· Celebrated Doctors’ Day in March, which was very successful

· Annual Staff was held in April.


Dr. Yogel congratulated Dr. Hoffberger on a job well done.  He represented BHN extremely well.

Dr. Louis Yogel, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.

It was moved by Commissioner capasso, seconded by Commissioner robison:          

that the board of commissioners approve the recommendations of broward health medical center’s medical council – items 6 (a-f).



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


Motion carried unanimously.
INTERIM CEO REPORT – Kevin Fusco –Deferred report until the April Board meeting.
CFO REPORT – Art Wallace – Deferred report until the April Board meeting.
GOVERNMENTAL UPDATE – Charlotte Mather
Ms. Mather thanked Commissioners Ure, Capasso, Rodriguez and Mr. Fusco for coming to Tallahassee on April 4th and 5th for Safety Net Days.  She also acknowledged the Trauma team.  Senator Garcia read a Proclamation in honor of BH’s trauma team along with two other hospitals’ trauma teams. She suggested having the trauma team attend the next Board meeting so the Proclamation could be read to them.  
Ms. Mather stated that the Legislature passed their budgets—Senate and the House.  The budgets are $4 billion apart so they will have to have some negotiations. They will be going into Conference Committee at the end of this week.  
She then focused on what BH is facing in the financial portion of the budget:
· Hospital rate cutting began prior to the Session when the Governor proposed $929 million in cuts to hospitals with BH receiving a $19.9 million cut.
· The Senate position on hospital funding is more favorable than the House.  The Senate cut $308 million in general revenue by reducing out on benefits by 32% across the board and they do not allow a 2% inflationary factor.  The impact on BH is a potential $18.2 million reduction at this point.

· The House reduced hospital reimbursement by $621.8 million in general revenue based on hospital tiers.  They took into account profitability so some hospitals did worse than BH. The cut to BH is approximately $30.8 million.  
· The Speaker has made it very clear that it is his fiscal responsibility to reduce the budget and they have been doing that to a lot of different industries; however, hospitals seem to be a primary focus.

On a more positive note: 
· Governor Scott’s announcement of the federal government’s commitment to continue funding for the Low Income Pool (LIP) in the amount of $1.5 billion annually.  Previously, it was $608 million; however, there is a concern.  Discussions are occurring and the Safety Net Alliance Association and other key people who represent BH are working to address some of the issues which are: previously there was $608 million in the LIP funding but they were only able to draw down $550 million since some of the criteria in the waiver was so tight that they did not have the matching funds to draw it down.  Ms. Mather commented that right now the markup on preliminary review is that it is too restrictive and will only allow Florida to access a small portion of the LIP funding.  The assessment of the Safety Net Alliance is that, under this, maybe the most that can be drawn is $700,000 which is nowhere near the $1.5 billion.  BH will be working very closely with the Safety Net to come up with some different language to open that up.

Some of the favorable provisions in the waiver:  It increases the LIP spending cap from $608 million to $1.5 billion; it removes the penalty for not expanding Medicaid by allowing the uninsured who qualify for Medicaid expansion to be considered uninsured for the purpose of calculating LIP allocations; it increases allocation flexibility by allowing a public hospital allocation tier of sub-groups based on ownership, local government, state and private government; it increases allocation flexibility by allowing tiers in sub-groups to be formed on the basis of uncompensated care ratio, ownership or a combination of uncompensated care ratio and ownership; it restores predictability by authorizing LIP for four years; it increases caps of allowable tiers sub-groups from four to five; and retains the two allowable groups of hospitals’ medical school faculty.  Ms. Mather stated that they will be keeping the Board abreast of this and by the Commissioners’ May Board meeting, she hopes that they would have completed the Legislative session and maybe get some of these issues with the waiver resolved.
Ms. Mather also informed the Board of the following:
· Continuing to work on the Memory Disorder Appropriation.  The Senate decided they were going to eliminate that funding so the $221,000 is on the cutting block for all Memory Disorder Centers.  However, she has heard they may reinstate it but it is not a guarantee.  
· The Appropriation for the Statewide Mass Casualty Funding in the amount of $7 million is in the Senate--it is not in the House budget.  
· The Local Bill which was started prior to Session has not moved or had any committee references so at this point, she is not sure of its progress.  
· The Pandrea Claims Bill had two committees and passed in the House but it has not been heard in the Senate.  She explained the Claims Bill in detail.  She also mentioned that the Special Master has agreed that BH has already paid what it needed to pay. 
· The Trauma deregulation has been a top priority.  She acknowledged the BHMC and BHN Trauma teams who have been instrumental to the Hospital Associations and everyone in the State.  They have been the leaders in actually formulating BH’s talking points and speaking out.  So far, it has not moved in the Senate but the Senate still wants to deregulate CONs but BH opposes this.  
· The Ambulatory Surgical Center Recovery Care legislation has moved through the House and it might pass because it has had a hearing in the Senate.  The good news is that they took out the Recovery Care portion and it is now just the Ambulatory Surgical Center 24 hours a day. The Recovery Care would have been up to 72 hours which would have been a problem for BH.  
· BH is also looking at Workers’ Compensation and Personal Injury legislature. 

· The Medicaid Managed Care legislation was supposed to be simple with no controversy; however, the House Bill has become controversial because they put in a work provision requiring that a person must be able to work.  Ms. Mather does not believe that will be legal.  They have also gone after Nursing Homes which have always had a set rate and they did not have to negotiate with the managed care plans.  Under this, they would have to.  This is a must pass bill for AHCA.
Chairman Rodriguez thanked Ms. Mather for her work, dedication and commitment to BH.
As a point of clarification, Commissioner Wellins mentioned that Ms. Mather, when giving her presentation on the LIP funding, said the amount was $700,000 when he believes she meant to say “$700 million.”  Ms. Mather said “$700 million is correct” and thanked Commissioner Wellins for making that correction.
Commissioner Ure stated that he cannot stress enough how important it is for everyone to reach out to their Representatives and Senators.  There are a lot of decisions going on and many of those decisions will have a significant impact on BH and this community. He urged everyone to call their legislators and let them understand how it impacts them, their community and the BH system.

GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett- Deferred report until the April Board meeting.
BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
The Foundation’s Barefoot on the Beach event was a great success with over 300 people attending. Proceeds of $100,000 will benefit the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital. The Foundation is doing very well with their upcoming Broward Health Ball scheduled for May 20th. So far, they have over 500 people confirmed to attend and have $403,100 committed. Since this will be their fifth year, they will be presenting a video to showcase all of the successful projects that the Foundation has been responsible for bringing to completion. 

As they look to the future, their Call to Action or Paddle bid that evening will be directed to the new Lillian S. Wells Neurological Institute at Broward Health North. They have secured campaign chairs for both the Neurological Institute Campaign and the Neonatal Intensive Care Renovation Campaign at Broward Health Coral Springs.  

The Foundation has purchased the following items with donated funds: BHMC- purchased a new MRI machine and received an upgrade to the MRI machine in the Women’s Center; BHCS- finished the plans to renovate the main lobby, bathrooms and dressing rooms in the Women’s Center and funded exercise classes for cancer patients; BHN- installed the new art donor wall in the lobby and had held the Foundation Board meeting there last night so that all our Board Members could see it. They also funded the plans and renderings for the lobby and main entrance of the Neurological Institute; and at BHIP- funded the replacement of broken chairs in the waiting area and new wallpaper, counters, cabinets and furniture in the cafeteria.
COMMITTEE UPDATES:
Governance Committee-


Commissioner Rodriguez stated that the Governance Committee met on March 27, 2017. There is an actionable item from that meeting that has been placed on the Discussion Agenda (Item 14) for further discussion.

Compliance Committee-


Commissioner Linda Robison mentioned that the Compliance Committee met on March 27th and those minutes will be approved at the next Compliance Committee meeting.  Commissioner Robison stated that a lot was covered and there were a couple of items she wanted to point out:  there was an onsite visit by the OIG Monitor, Ms. Laura Ellis.  She was at BH from February 28th through March 3rd and made herself available to all of the Commissioners.  Commissioner Robison met with her for several hours to go over some concerns.  She did have some good comments and stated that she was pleased with the progress that is being made, primarily through the efforts of Nick Hartfield.  She did point out that there were some areas that will be discussed and followed up on in the next compliance meeting.  Specifically, beefing up assurances on the Hot Line so that everyone who called in felt relieved to know that there will be no monitoring of individuals, no retaliation and that the Hot Line is there to help everyone.  Compliance does not know about issues unless they come through the Hot Line.  Mr. Hartfield has gone through the Disclosure Log and he is doing a superb job informing all of the Commissioners.  He   is also working very closely with the Contract Monitor.  The Annual Work Plan that was due was delivered two days early primarily due to the efforts of the team who have made themselves available.  This is as extremely important to BH just as getting the right legislation.  It is very important that the government knows that BH is working diligently to make sure they are in compliance with the CIA and making sure that everything is reported.
She asked that Mr. Hartfield and Mr. Perez-Irizarry schedule a Compliance meeting as soon as possible.  It is important for the Monitor to know that BH is holding these meetings more frequently.

DISCUSSION AGENDA

7. Acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for the month of February 2017.

Mr. Art Wallace welcomed Commissioner Wellins and thanked Dr. Hoffberger for all the time he has spent over the past four years in his role as Chief of Staff for BH North.  
Mr. Wallace stated that since he will be providing both March and April statements today, he will only be reporting for the March Board meeting on the February volumes and where the profit and loss statement applies.  He will present the month of March and March year-to-date and then take them through the balance sheet.
February 2017 has been disappointing compared to last February when BH had a rock solid month.  

· Net operating revenue came in at $85 million versus a budget of $87.3 million; prior year was $89.1 million. Missed net revenue by $2.3 million; Salaries and benefits were in excess of budget by $1.5 million (due to volumes being up but payer mix on the low side); Supplies over budget by $300,000 (drugs continue to exceed budget and BH is also doing some very expensive surgeries where the implants are very expensive); Other expenses better by budget by $900,000. Overall, total operating expenses were unfavorable by $900,000; Net loss from operations came in at $13.2 million versus a budget of $10 million-down $3.2 million.  
· Investment income was very solid—unrealized gains in the amount of $11.5 million versus a budget of $1 million; Interest expense continues to exceed budget due to the increase in rates in some of the Letters of Credit due to the downgrade; Donations and Medicaid County funding were unfavorable by $500,000.   Bottom line: excess was $8 million versus a budget of $1.5 million.

· Through February on an YTD basis, BH is $14.1 million versus a budget of $5 million or $9.1 million favorable.  Compared to last year through February, BH was at a loss of $59.2 million.

· Compensated admissions were 7% in excess of budget; uncompensated admissions were higher than last year by 9%; total admissions exceeded by 6% - ahead of last year by 1%.
· Mr. Wallace reviewed the Operating Results by entity as well as the Statistical Overview by entity in detail.

· Community Health services are down by 2% - pressing issue is retaining and recruiting providers; they are down by 8 providers.

· Physician practices down by 15% due to a loss of some providers that were previously employed by BH.

Commissioner Capasso asked what the criteria is for purchasing surgical supplies or whether the surgeon chooses.  Mr. Persaud explained that there are several criteria that are used in order to determine price points and determine award.  Physicians get to select what has been pre-negotiated on a contract in every different category.  They do not take requests directly from physicians or vendors.  They all come from hospital staff and there is a due diligence process that includes competitive price benchmarks.  It is a very detailed process. 
Commissioner Capasso commented that she heard that volumes were up but because of the payer mix and insurance payments with lower rates.  She asked Mr. Wallace how often BH negotiates its rates and how active BH is in doing this.  Mr. Wallace stated that BH has a Managed Care department who negotiates the rates.  Currently, they are in negotiations with some of the plans, focusing primarily on Humana.  Last year, BH obtained some increases in their rates and they are now going back to Humana using an external consultant.  Commissioner Capasso believes BH would have a lot of leverage with having four hospitals.  Mr. Wallace, in his opinion, feels that BH has more leverage than it gives itself credit for sometimes which has been echoed by the consultant whom they have been working with so far. 

Commissioner Ure asked if managed care contracts are public record. He was advised that they are not.  
Mr. Wallace advised the Board that they have executed their Audit Letter with Warren Averett for the audit of fiscal year 2017.  The letter is identical except for one sentence.  The fees appear to be going down.  There is a variance between the low and the high.  He feels they did a good job on their fees. Last year their fee was $840,000 which is lower than anticipated.  They will be back at BH on May 1st and Mr. Grice, the partner, will be at BH for the good part of the week.  They did an excellent job and BH welcomes them back.
it was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

that the board of commissioners accept the interim financial statement for the month of february 2017 as submitted.

motion carried unanimously.

8. Request authorization for the Interim President/CEO to execute an option to renew the agreement and accept the Ryan White Part A Funding from Broward County’s Human Services Department, Substance Abuse and Health Care Services Division, in the amount of $2,106,175 for the period 3/01/2017-02/28/2018 to provide essential services to individuals and families affected by HIV/AIDS in Broward County.  Following approval of the Board of Commissioners as to the terms, the contract is subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.

Ms. Jasmin Shirley presented Item 8.  Ms. Shirley informed the Board of Commissioners that this request represents a 14% increase.  Following her presentation, she requested approval.

Before voting on the request, Chairman Rodriguez thanked Ms. Shirley and Ms. Mather for working together during some challenging times to be able to retain this grant.
Chairman Rodriguez advised General Counsel that he has served as a volunteer on the substance abuse Board and is currently President of the Substance Abuse and HealthCare Services Division; therefore, he will be recusing himself from voting on this item.

it was moved by commissioner Ure, seconded by commissioner Robison:

that the board of commissioners authorize the interim president/ceo to execute an option to renew the agreement and accept the Ryan White Part A Funding from Broward County’s Human Services Department, Substance Abuse and Health Care Services Division, in the amount of $2,106,175 for the period 3/01/2017-02/28/2018 to provide essential services to individuals and families affected by HIV/AIDS in Broward County.  Following approval of the Board of Commissioners as to the terms, the contract is subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.

motion carried—chairman Rodriguez abstained from voting.
9. Request approval to authorize the President/CEO to waive the bidding requirement due to Standardization and authorize the purchase of replacement monitors and hardware to support continued radiology interpretation and reading stations from Richardson Electronics at a total cost not to exceed $81,914 in accordance with Resolution No. 17-03-29-1, subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.

Mr. Mark Sprada presented Item 9.  Following his presentation and reading of Resolution 17-03-29-1, 

it was moved by commissioner Robison, seconded by commissioner Capasso:

that the board of commissioners authorize the President/CEO to waive the bidding requirement due to Standardization and authorize the purchase of replacement monitors and hardware to support continued radiology interpretation and reading stations from Richardson Electronics at a total cost not to exceed $81,914 in accordance with Resolution No. 17-03-29-1, subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.

motion carried unanimously.

10. Request approval to authorize the President/CEO to waive the bidding requirement due to Standardization and authorize the purchase of Shimadzu portable x-ray machine, including defector and net switch, at a total cost not to exceed $155,895 in accordance with Resolution No. 17-03-29-2, subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.
Mr. Sprada presented item 10.  Following his presentation and reading of Resolution No. 17-03-29-2,

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by commissioner Wellins:
That the board of commissioners authorize the President/CEO to waive the bidding requirement due to Standardization and authorize the purchase of Shimadzu portable x-ray machine, including defector and net switch, at a total cost not to exceed $155,895 in accordance with Resolution No. 17-03-29-2, subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.

Motion carried unanimously.
11. Request approval for the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District, to waive the bidding requirement due to Sole Source, in accordance with Section 24 (4) and authorize the Interim President/CEO to approve the renewal of the service agreement contract with Advanced Sterilization Products in the amount of $241,128 for Surgical Services at BHN, BHCS and BHMC in accordance with Resolution 17-3-29-3.   Item tabled.
Mr. Robert Bugg presented item 11.  Following his presentation, the Board of Commissioners questioned why BHIP was not included in this request.  Commissioner Robison feels that there should be conformity among the various hospitals and asked if BH would have better buying power if they were all included. Mr. Persaud, Director of Purchasing, stated that it is always the standard for BH to leverage in volume.  When these requests come to the Procurement Steering Committee, those questions are asked.  Mr. Persaud agrees that it would certainly make sense to have a contract system-wide because this equipment is located at all four facilities. Mr. Persaud feels that this was just an omission.  He indicated that since this equipment is proprietary to this manufacturer, they did negotiate very hard with this vendor to get to the price point that is being requested.  However, he feels it would not hurt to go back and add a facility to see if they can bring the price point down to be more competitive.
Commissioner Wellins asked if it would be possible to get a month-to-month while they include BHIP and then come back with a combined price for all four facilities or if they have time before the existing contract runs out.  Mr. Persaud indicated the challenge is that a lot of vendors are not willing to extend the competitive pricing when you go to month-to-month.  He then suggested that this item be approved on the condition that BHIP is added and they negotiate for the entire system and not just the three facilities.  Commissioner Wellins asked if Mr. Persaud knew what the amount of the BHIP contract is right now.  Mr. Persaud could not answer the question.  Mr. Persaud did advise the Board that all contracts have a 30 day out clause and if they do negotiate with a vendor, they would negotiate to have the existing contract nullified.  Commissioner Wellins felt that was reasonable.
Commissioner Wellins asked if this request was critical and whether they could wait.  Mr. Bugg replied that it was not critical.  

Ms. Taylor addressed the Board and advised them that they should have been included and BHIP’s amount is $8,700.
Commissioner Robison recommended that this be brought back next month.

Commissioner Wellins asked that BHIP confirm their amount because it is significantly higher than the other facilities by a huge factor.  He just wants to make sure that the numbers are correct so the request can be approved when it is brought back.
item tabled –will be brought back to the may board meeting.
12. Request approval of the Sunrise Property Agreement

Mr. Polemeni provided some historical data with regard to the sale of this property.  Based on the directive by the Board at the December 22, 2016 meeting, they have had a successful and vigorous negotiation with the buyer who is a successful, national developer and financially sound.  They have a development plan that represents the highest and best use of the land with the highest chances of government approval and they are ready, willing and able to enter into this contract.   Mr. Polemeni feels this is the best negotiated contract that will ultimately close approximately 18 months from now. 
Mr. Polemeni requested approval of the contract in the amount of $4.5 million, the highest as is offer from Jefferson Apartment Group Company, LLC for the purchase of surplus vacant land located at NW 90th Terrace, Sunrise, Florida.
Chairman Rodriguez stated that he has reviewed the contract and it appears to be a good contract and he would approve it.

it was moved by commissioner ure, seconded by commissioner capasso:

that the board of commissioners approve the sunrise property agreement.

   motion carried unanimously.

13. Approval of Dr. Matthew Moretti’s agreement.

Dr. Westphal presented Item 13.  He requested approval of the employment agreement between Broward Health and Dr. Matthew Moretti.  Dr. Moretti received his medical degree from the Nova Southeastern College of Osteopathic Medicine in 2005 and completed his residency in Family Practice at BHMC in 2008. He has been employed by BH for more than eight (8) years.  BH engaged the Coker Group to perform a position community needs assessment in 2016.  The assessment demonstrated a pressing need for Family Practice and Internal Medicine physicians in the primary service areas from all BH facilities.  The Contract is for a term of two (2) years and the compensation is consistent with Fair Market Value (FMV) and just below the 75th percentile.  The FMV review was done by PYA.

Commissioner Robison feels that since it is so close to the 75th percentile, BH wants to err on the side of caution and submit it for approval which is the prudent thing to do.  

It was moved by commissioner robison, seconded by commissioner capasso:

that the board of commissioners approve the agreement between broward health and dr. matthew moretti as presented by dr. westphal.
motion carried unanimously.

14. A motion was made at the Governance Committee to approve changes to the Audit Committee Charter to provide that there will be no compensation paid to the external members of the Audit Committee and that they be appointed for two (2) year terms with a maximum of 3 terms; they will continue to be voting members and that this recommendation be adopted by the Governance Committee and presented to the full Board for final approval.  They should also authorize General Counsel to prepare language that would work to change the Audit Committee Charter to address this recommendation and present specific language at the next Board meeting.
Chairman Rodriguez stated that the above request has been vetted three times by the Governance Committee.  This came to light when General Counsel could not find anything in the Bylaws that said BH was required to compensate external members of the Audit Committee.  
Ms. Barrett stated that the Governance Committee directed General Counsel’s Office to prepare a proposed amendment to the Charter with those conditions stated in the motion as well as a statement that before serving, any outside Audit Committee member will be vetted and at a minimum, must complete a Conflict of Interest and Financial Disclosure form.

Chairman Rodriguez commented that the reason for this amendment is because there was no process in place to vet the outside members of the Audit Committee.

Commissioner Ure feels that if General Counsel has the specific language, it should be walked on because it is not part of Item 14.  Ms. Barrett stated that it is in the attachment. Commissioner Ure stated that the Governance Committee directed General Counsel to prepare the language so the language needs to be approved as prepared by General Counsel.  
Commissioner Robison stated that the Resolution is clear.  It reads that the Board of Commissioners of the NBHD approve the updated Charter of the Internal Audit Department and the Audit Committee and the Charter itself.  The Charter is attached with a redline showing the changes that the Governance Committee instructed General Counsel to prepare.

it was moved by commissioner ure, seconded by commissioner capasso:

that the board of commissioners accept the recommendation of the governance committee and approve the resolution outlining the changes as presented by the general counsel’s office.
motion carried unanimously.

COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner Capasso thanked Dr. Hoffberger for his service.  As the Commissioner for Broward Health North, she knows how engaged he was.  She will miss him but knows he will still be around.

Commissioner Ure welcomed Commissioner Wellins.  

Commissioner Robison welcomed Commissioner Wellins. She is happy to have him here and hopes that the Board will have two more Commissioners in the near future.  She thanked him for accepting this challenge.
Chairman Rodriguez welcomed Commissioner Wellins.

Chairman Rodriguez reminded the Board that the Tax meetings will be coming up.  The dates are on their calendars and he asked that they make every effort to be available for those meetings. These dates are set in stone and cannot be changed.  Ms. Wing will resend the dates of the tax hearings scheduled in September 2017.

Commissioner Wellins thanked everyone for the honor of serving this Board.  He will do everything he can to serve it honorably and work to the benefit of every single resident of Broward County.  He has been here 50 years, is a life-long resident, and looks forward to getting to know everyone and helping them do what they do every day. He thinks everyone at BH does amazing things and he feels honored and fortunate to be sitting here.  Every day he walks to his office and looks around and says “this is a great country, great state and a great city that he lives in.” We should all be proud of it and thank you for the opportunity.  He also thanked the Commissioners and looks forward to working with them.
NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on April 26, 2017 at 4:00 p.m. in  Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site, Corporate Conference Center, Unit 150,  1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 4:05 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,








Commissioner Linda M. Robison, Esq.







Secretary/Treasurer

By: Maryanne Wing

AUDIO TAPE AVAILABLE UPON REQUEST.
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